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The Psychology Ethics Committee has reassessed the Department’s responsibility for ensuring the safety of researchers who are testing in home environments. A safety procedure is described below, and must be followed for ethics approval to be granted.

Risk Assessment

· The supervisor/researchers must consider the choice of interview site and whether home interviews are necessary for the research. Interviews in a public place may be acceptable and safer substitutes; for example, meeting a working person during their lunch break rather than at home in the evening
· If a home visit is the most suitable option, then the supervisor/researcher must assess the risk to researchers. The most significant sources of risk arise through the potential for harm to the investigator by a participant. The key issues are:

· whether the interview will arouse strong feelings or cause distress
· whether there are travel issues (is the travel to a known/safe area, during daylight hours?)

· whether there is a prior likely threat of violence (e.g., from a population with mental health issues linked to unpredictable and/or aggressive behaviour) 
If any of the above issues (or similar) apply, you first MUST reconsider the need to conduct face-to-face interviews. If after such consideration you determine that the benefits of this approach outweigh the potential risks, then you must demonstrate to the ethics committee: 1) why this is the case, and 2) what precautions you and your researchers will take to minimise risk (per the SRA safety guide:

http://www.the-sra.org.uk/documents/word/safety_code_of_practice.doc).


If the risk assessment highlights only the *general* risk of entering the house of a stranger, and the researcher conducting the home visit is an undergraduate or Master’s-level student
, the following protocol should be applied (per the safety code of practice of the Social Research Association).
1. Duties of the researcher performing in-home testing
a. The researcher must read the following safety advice:

Social Research Association code of practice =

   http://www.the-sra.org.uk/documents/word/safety_code_of_practice.doc
NHS Good Practice Guidelines =

   http://www.shsrc.nhs.uk/Documentsforweb/Goodpractice.pdf

b. The researcher must attend the testing session with a second person (i.e., two researchers; or a researcher + accompanying non-testing individual). Both individuals should carry mobile phones.
c. The researcher must phone the supervisor when about to enter the house

d. The researcher must leave both mobiles on during testing

e. The researcher must assess the layout and the quickest route out of the house

f. The researcher must perform the interview in a public room (i.e., not a bedroom) and preferably nearest the front door (usually the lounge)

g. The researcher must let the participant know 

a. that the researchers are due to leave at a particular time 

b. that the supervisor is aware of the testing address (e.g., the researcher might ask the participant to confirm the number/spelling/postcode of the address, so that they “can check it’s the same as the address I’ve given to my supervisor”) 

h. The researcher must take his/her student card, and a piece of paper with the address of the Psychology Department, and name + phone number of supervisor. The participant must be shown ID to authenticate who the researcher is.

i. The researcher must phone the supervisor immediately on leaving
j. The researcher must inform the supervisor if s/he does not feel adequately protected by these guidelines
2. Duties of the Supervisor.

a. The supervisor must hold the following information at the time of testing:

· the full name of both researchers (or the full name of the researcher and the accompanying individual) 

· both attendees’ mobile phone numbers

· the full name, address and telephone number of the participant(s) (i.e., where testing will take place)

· the time that testing will begin and the expected time it will end

b. The supervisor must be prepared for action if the researcher does not call at the expected time after testing. Specifically, if the researcher does not call when planned, the supervisor must call the lead researcher, then the accompanying individual, then the house phone, then must be prepared to phone the police
c. The supervisor must ensure that the safety protocol has been agreed in advance with the researcher(s), and must be familiar with the safety guidelines described here:-
Social Research Association code of practice:

   
   http://www.the-sra.org.uk/documents/word/safety_code_of_practice.doc)

NHS Good Practice Guidelines

   
   http://www.shsrc.nhs.uk/Documentsforweb/Goodpractice.pdf
d. If the researcher informs the supervisor that s/he does not feel adequately protected by the above guidelines, then the supervisor must not allow home-based testing to proceed with this researcher.


If the risk assessment highlights only the *general* risk of entering the house of a stranger, and the researcher conducting the home visit is a PhD-level student, the following protocol should be applied (per the safety code of practice of the Social Research Association).
1. Duties of the researcher performing in-home testing

a. The researcher must read the following safety advice:
Social Research Association code of practice =

   http://www.the-sra.org.uk/documents/word/safety_code_of_practice.doc)

NHS Good Practice Guidelines =

   http://www.shsrc.nhs.uk/Documentsforweb/Goodpractice.pdf
b. The researcher - together with the supervisor - must consider the practical and financial feasibility of attending the testing session with a second person (i.e., two researchers; or a researcher + accompanying non-testing individual); if it is feasible, then two individuals should attend, otherwise it is acceptable for one researcher to attend. In either case, at least one individual should carry a mobile phone to the interview. 

c. The researcher must leave the mobile on during testing 

d. The researcher must assess the layout and the quickest route out of the house 

e. The researcher must perform the interview in a public room (i.e., not a bedroom) and preferably nearest the front door (usually the lounge) 

f. The researcher should let the participant know 
        1. that the researchers are due to leave at a particular time 
        2. that the supervisor is aware of the testing address (e.g., the 
researcher might ask the participant to confirm the number/spelling/postcode of the address, so that they “can check it’s the same as the address I’ve given to my supervisor”) 

g. The researcher should take his/her student card, and a piece of paper with the address of the Psychology Department, and name + phone number of supervisor. The participant should be shown ID to authenticate who the researcher is. 

h. The researcher must inform the supervisor if s/he does not feel adequately protected by these guidelines
2. Duties of the Supervisor.

a.    The supervisor must hold the following information at the time of testing:

1. the full name of the attending researcher(s) (or researcher + accompanying individual

2. both their mobile phone numbers (or one mobile number, as appropriate)

3. the full name, address and telephone number of the scheduled participants (i.e., where testing will take place) and the scheduled date of participation 

e. The supervisor must ensure that the safety protocol has been agreed in advance with the researcher(s), and must be familiar with the safety guidelines described here:-

Social Research Association code of practice:

   
   http://www.the-sra.org.uk/documents/word/safety_code_of_practice.doc)

NHS Good Practice Guidelines

   
   http://www.shsrc.nhs.uk/Documentsforweb/Goodpractice.pdf

f. If the researcher informs the supervisor that s/he does not feel adequately protected by the above guidelines, then the supervisor must do everything s/he can to step up the level of safety precaution (e.g., by following the guidelines we have in place for undergraduate and MA projects) and/or again consider if home-based meetings are necessary in the first place.
If the risk assessment highlights only the *general* risk of entering the house of a stranger, and the researcher conducting the home visit is a member of academic staff in Psychology, the following protocol should be applied (per the safety code of practice of the Social Research Association).

1. The researcher must read the following safety advice: 
Social Research Association code of practice = 
http://www.the-sra.org.uk/documents/word/safety_code_of_practice.doc) 

NHS Good Practice Guidelines = 
http://www.shsrc.nhs.uk/Documentsforweb/Goodpractice.pdf 


2. The researcher should consider the practical and financial feasibility of attending the testing session with a second person (i.e., two researchers; or a researcher + accompanying non-testing individual); if it is feasible, then two individuals should attend. In either case, at least one individual should carry a mobile phone to the interview (if they have one). 
3. The researcher should leave the mobile on during testing (if they have one) 
4. The researcher must assess the layout and the quickest route out of the house 

5. The researcher must perform the interview in a public room (i.e., not a bedroom) and preferably nearest the front door (usually the lounge) 
6. The researcher should let the participant know 

· that the researcher is due to leave at a particular time 

· that someone else is aware of the testing address (e.g., the researcher might ask the participant to confirm the number/spelling/postcode of the address, so that they  “can check it’s the same as the address I’ve given to my secretary")   
7. If this does not violate confidentiality/anonymity assurances, the researcher should leave a testing schedule detailing participant names, contact details and testing locations with someone, e.g., the research area secretary or one of the Psychology secretaries; alternately, leave the schedule somewhere where a member of the research team can readily find it (e.g., in a drawer in your office desk). 
8. The researcher should take his/her staff card, and a piece of paper with the address of the Psychology Department. The participant may be shown ID to authenticate who the researcher is.
9. The researcher is encouraged should step up the level of safety as/when the situation calls for it (the above are minimum guidelines; see the SRA document--http://www.the-sra.org.uk/documents/word/safety_code_of_practice.doc) 






� Master’s-level students may follow the guidelines for PhD-level students only if all of the research participants are NHS-referrals.





June 2009/ Lenton & Simner


